Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, February 4, 2008
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, February 4, 2008 at the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, H. Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman and Richard Honeycutt.

Installation of Assistant Finance Director/Town Clerk: Manager Earp, at the direction of Mayor Boggs, administered the oath of office to Ms. Tammy Speicher.

Public Hearings

Consideration of the following rezoning/subdivision requests by Herman Johnson and request for a special use permit from Great American Midways:

A. Public Hearing began at 7:04 pm. Rezoning request of approximately 133 acres by Herman Johnson from R18 to R7, R12 and RG. Councilman Ricky Honeycutt recused himself from the discussion. Mr. Johnson explained that he is positioning himself for the future. The plan submitted by Mr. Johnson included over 500 residential and multi-family sites.  There were several comments concerning his plan to have apartments as part of the subdivision.  After discussion Mr. Johnson withdrew the request to build apartments.  His plans include single-family homes and condominiums. He assured the public that he does not intend to include apartments or trailers, including double-wides or modulars; the houses would be equal to, or exceed what is currently in the area. Mayor Buddy Boggs reiterated that, if Mr. Johnson’s plans were to change to include apartments and/or trailers, he would be back before the Town Council seeking approval for the changes. Public Hearing closed at 7:27.
B. Public Hearing began at 7:28. Subdivision approval request by Herman Johnson for land located on Haw River Hopedale Road. There were several comments concerning his plan to have apartments as part of the subdivision.  After discussion Mr. Johnson withdrew the request to build apartments.  All other comments were favorable. Public Hearing closed at 7:34.
C. Public Hearing began at 7:35. Request for a Special Use Permit from Great American Midways for carnival at Village Marketplace. Mayor Buddy Boggs stated that the Haw River Police Department would be providing security for the carnival.  There were no other comments. Public Hearing closed at 7:38.
Consent Agenda
Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes: January 7, 2008 – A motion was made by Jeff Fogleman to approve the minutes as presented.  The motion was approved 4 to 0.

New Business
Presentation of Audit Report for Fiscal Year 2006-2007. Mr. Jim Winston of Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Company, LLP presented the 2006-2007 Fiscal Year Audit. He gave an unqualified opinion, meaning no irregularities were noted in this year’s financial records. The assets of the Town of Haw River exceeded its liabilities at the close of the fiscal year by $5,364,295. The government’s total net assets increased by $203,571, primarily due to increases in the business-type activities net assets. As of the close of the current fiscal year, the Town of Haw River’s General Fund reported combined ending fund balances of $1,065,607 an increase of $56,380 in comparison with the prior year. Approximately 41 percent of this total amount, or $435,064, is available for spending at the government’s discretion. The collection rate of Ad Valorem taxes was strong at 96.86%





Rezoning Request by Herman Johnson for land located on Haw River Hopedale Road. Mayor ProTem Ricky Honeycutt rescued himself from the Discussion and vote. The Johnson property will be annexed before it is developed. Water & Sewer capacity exists. The developer would be responsible for the infrastructure. A second pump may be necessary. A motion was made by Lee Lovette to rezone the property of Herman Johnson from R18 to R7, 

R12 and RG as requested.. The motion was approved 3-0.
Subdivision Approval Request by Herman Johnson for land located on Haw River Hopedale Road. Mayor ProTem Ricky Honeycutt rescued himself from the Discussion and vote. Jeff Fogleman made a motion that to approve the subdivision of Herman Johnson’s into 510 or less units with the stipulation there be no apartments. The motion was approved 3-0.


Request for a Special Use Permit from Great American Midways for carnival at Village Marketplace of Haw River. Ricky Honeycutt made a motion to grant the special use permit to Great American Midways for a carnival at Village Marketplace. Motion passed 4-0.
Discussion and Approval of Crime Control & Public Safety Grant. Jeff Earp explained the 2008 Grant Pre-Application for the Governor’s Crime Commission. If awarded, Haw River would receive $52,200 of the $69,600 required to purchase 800 Mgh radios for the Police Department. The Towns match would be $17,400. Lee Lovette made a motion to apply for the grant. Motion carried 4-0.

Request from UNC School of Government. Ricky Honeycutt made a motion to consider UNC School of Government’s request for $209.00 in the 2008-2009 budget. Motion carried 4-0.









Code Enforcement Update. Jeff Earp stated that progress is being made in the efforts to enforce the codes. Several buildings are being considered for condemnation proceedings. The intention is not to make money through code enforcement; the intention is to make Haw River beautiful.
Appointment of Department Advocates. Mayor Boggs will serve as the Administration advocate; Jeff Fogleman as Fire Department advocate; Lee Lovette as Park advocate; Ricky Honeycutt as Police advocate. The Public Works advocate will be filled by whoever fills the seat of Steve Mullis. 
Discussion of Vacant Council Seat. Ricky Honeycutt stated that Jamie Joseph knows the direction the Board is taking. Lee Lovette stated that Jamie was the next-highest vote getter in a very close election. Ricky Honeycutt made a motion to ask Jamie Joseph to fill out the term of Steve Mullis. The motion carried 4-0. 
Open Forum. Herman Johnson stated he appreciated the Boards consideration of his rezoning and subdivision requests. 
Announcements. Jeff Earp told the council that the River Park land is currently being surveyed and will close April 1st if all goes well.
The Haw River Master Plan for downtown will be presented at a meeting on Monday, February 11th at 2:30 in the Town Hall.

Closed Session for Personnel. Ricky Honeycutt made a motion the Board go into closed session to consider personnel matters.  

Ricky Honeycutt made a motion to go into open session.
Adjourn. Jeff Fogleman made a motion to adjourn at 8:27 p.m. Motion carried 4-0.
_________________________________       __________________________________

Mayor                                                               Town Clerk

